Maunby, Newby Wiske and South Otterington Parish Council
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held virtually at 7.30pm on Thursday 18th March 2021 

Present: Councillors: I. Glover (Chairman), K. Bowe (Vice Chairman), C. Newton, V. Gillson, K. Johnston, M. Harland, T. Brett, A. Shore, District Councillor B. Phillips and County Councillor B. Baker.
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	Apologies: Ken Johnston (left after 5 minutes to sort out gas leak at home), Vanessa Gillson, and Cllr Bob Baker. Cllr B. Phillips was absent after 8pm. (as he joined Kirby Fleetham Parish Council meeting)

Minutes of Last Meeting
Approval of minutes of last meeting on 18/02/21 by Celia Newton and Keith Bowe.

Matters arising from previous minutes

a. AJ1 Traffic Safety Scheme (update Inc. MVAS signs: Living wall: Speed Limit outside school/church 

MVAS Signs

Highways originally drew up the legal agreement between the Road Safety Group and Highways, however as the Parish Council have agreed to adopt them, it was agreed that the agreement should in fact be made between the PC and Highways. Celia will liaise with Highways to get this changed and she will sign the agreement on behalf of the PC as only one signature is required.  
Keith has spoken to the insurance company about the signs and has arranged for them to be included on the PC policy, there was no extra cost.
Living Wall

The installation date for the living wall is scheduled for 8th April. This timescale will allow Iain Glover and Keith Bowe more time to build the frame. 
Speed Limit outside school/church

Highways have not agreed to implement a 20mph speed limit along The Avenue, which is a real shame as it is the heart of the whole road safety project.  The reasons they gave to justify their response were that speed data provided by the traffic bureau (no date given) shows that from prior to school drop-off time in the mornings right through until after pick-ups have been completed vehicle speeds currently operates as a 20mph speed anyway. Which is likely to be due to the parked cars which line one side of the road and act as a natural traffic calming feature.  They also made us aware of a technical issue – that the length of the proposed 20mph speed limit/zone would not accord with the Dept for Transport guidance on the setting of local speed limits.  Celia explained that the statutory legislation states the minimum distance is meant to be 75meters for all 20mph zones (which when she measured it stretches from A167 crossroads all the way along The Avenue into Newby Wiske to just before the Police HQ). The Avenue (from the A167 to the entrance to the Old Vicarage) is the only area that the road safety group would want a 20mph speed limit applied and therefore is technically too short, however there are several 20mph speed limit/zones within NYCC that are very short, plus it would make no sense or reason to have such a long 20 mph zone in our village as it only really needs to be past the school/church where there is most young footfall. 
Celia explained that the Road Safety Group have requested various information from NYCC about 20mph speed limits outside primary schools in North Yorkshire, under the Freedom of Information Act and they expect to receive a response by 15th April. Cllr Phillips remarked that plenty of other schools had the speed limit legalised such as Mill Hill, Northallerton which is only about 10 meters.
Celia has informed Stanley Lumley of the decision by Highways and is waiting for a reply from him. Mr Lumley is the County Councillor who led a steering group that was tasked to look at 20mph speed limits in North Yorkshire.  His group made various recommendations about 20mph speed limits outside schools that NYCC agreed to adopt.  Celia had written to him a couple of months ago asking for advice and support and he had asked her to keep him informed of her progress
Celia feels that, because the 20mph zone outside the school is the heart of the project, it is worth pursuing and asked the advice of the PC.  Iain advised that when the Freedom of Information is received the PC should discuss it further, show the public and keep pushing the issue.
This will stay on the agenda until it is resolved.  

b. Grit Bin for Maunby (email sent 28th Jan)
Keith advised that Highways haven’t replied to his email. Keith will continue to put pressure on Highways to gain a response.  
c. Maunby Village Green sign

Keith has got the timber and is planning to repair the sign this month.

d. Hole Appeared on Maunby Village Green

Ken has got in touch with Highways and is waiting for a response. Keith’s signs have been returned unfortunately one of the signs is missing a leg rendering it unless. Keith is expecting to get refunded for this and is waiting for Highways to reply.

e. Footpath between S Otterington and Thornton-le-Moor

Keith has drafted an email to Kevin Hollinrake regarding reinstating the footpath.

Correspondence for consideration

a. Parish Council Police Report

Iain informed councillors that there were 4 crimes recorded this month. The report warned against scams claiming to be from the NHS asking for bank details to pay for Covid vaccinations. No payment is necessary as the vaccinations are free on the NHS.

b. Email from Mr & Mrs Watts, Maunby

Carol Bowe received an email to forward to Keith from Mr and Mrs Watts containing claims of accusation regarding a signature. Keith thought the email referred back to 2017 when Mr and Mrs Watts applied for planning permission on an area of land. The planning inspector ruled in their favour and granted them planning permission. The councillors discussed the matter and didn’t understand why this was highlighted now. It was agreed that as all documentation was in the public domain and as the planning was granted in their favour there was little point in taking this matter further. Clerk to reply to Mr and Mrs Watts. 

c. Community Speed Watch

As part of the road safety group and obtaining support for the proposed 20mph zone along The Avenue Celia contacted 95 Alive, they have replied and suggested that a Community Speed Watch be undertaken. It involves training local residents to monitor traffic speeds etc Celia was unsure if it would benefit the road safety group but felt that it was a worthwhile project should any local residents wish to do it. The PC thought that it was worth pursuing so Celia will post something on Community Facebook page and ask the local community residents if they support it, and would like to volunteer to undertake the task before any decision is made. 
d. Duke of Edinburgh Volunteers

Celia advised that she had been approached by the parents of the three lads who over the last couple of years have done 15 hours community work each to complete their Bronze & Silver D of E Awards.  They are now looking to complete their Gold Award and to do this they must undertake 50 hours of community work each. There is also a fourth person so our community could benefit from 200 hours community work.  The 4 people are 17 years old and Celia asked if there were any jobs that they could do on a regular basis? Celia explained that she had also approached the village hall and the church so the PC would not need to fill all 200 hours. Iain suggested litter picking around the villages would be beneficial. It was also suggested that if supervised they could also help with some aspects of redoing the hardstanding on the church village green. It was agreed that this will be kept on the PC agenda to monitor their progress and assign tasks.  
Miscellaneous Correspondence for noting –

Planning Matters – New Planning Applications

a.  Removal of defective structure and formation on new extension with level access to rear of dwelling, new porch structure and new entrance canopy to give wheelchair access, new window openings and new externally fixed insulation with rendered covering. Roselyn, South Otterington DL7 9HT. Mr and Mrs B Gregory. Ref: 21/00338/FUL
No objections noted

Planning Matters – Granted – 

a. Ref: 21/00150/FUL Single Storey extension to rear of dwelling to reconfigure kitchen and form breakfast/family area. Removal of branch from nearby Ash tree (t7). The Jays, 3 Parklands, Newby Wiske. Mr and Mrs Bennett.

b. Variation of condition 8 (approved plans) of planning permission 20/00067/REM (Application for approval of reserved matters for Plot 2 following outline approval for construction of two dwellings) to add a third dormer window to front elevation. OS Field 3146 Maunby, North Yorkshire. Mr and Mrs J Van Huet. 

c. Ref: 20/02797/FUL. Change of use of land to create domestic garden and new access drive. Construction of single storey extensions with alterations to roof structure. Home Farm, Newby Wiske. Mr Jake Richardson.

Planning Matters – Refused

Planning Matters arising from previous minutes - 

Financial Matters

Money in bank as of 28/02/2021      £14,415.74                                           

a. Payment of accounts 

              Current account balance           £14,415.74p 

              Unpresented cheque                      £100.40p

             Total available on 1st March £14,315.34p
Keith proposed that the clerk be paid £20 extra to cover expenses. Councillors agreed.

b. Money received

Bob Baker, Locality Budget £3,500.00p

Precept is expected next month. 

Bank Balance

Keith thought last month’s meeting gave the impression that the parish finances were a bit tight, he wanted to reassure everyone that this is not the case and that the parish finances and bank balance are healthy.

South Otterington Church Village Green

Keith had received two more quotes for the church village green. The worst quote sicario would leave £9500 in the bank. 

Martin advised that £3121 would include grass crate (4 to a meter, 40mm thick) fill with sharp sand, soil and grass seed, ideal for our purpose. 

This would leave us with £200 if this came out of the infrastructure levy and not affect the precept.    

Iain, Keith and Martin offered to help dig out the surface. the Duke of Edinburgh kids could also help. Celia is looking into hiring a mini digger. Iain explained that the crate clips together and has little legs. The area will be fenced off when complete to protect it until the grass is well established. Celia has seen this elsewhere and is optimistic that it is good. Iain advised to order materials ready to get started. Anticipated start date is mid-April.  

VAT

Keith is currently trying to claim back VAT in this financial year for the sum of £455.23.

Any Other Business requiring urgent consideration

a. Keith commented that South Otterington precept is the same as last year however council tax has had a raise of 0.5%. Keith and Iain felt it made the Parish council look bad. Cllr Phillips couldn’t offer any solid explanation for this.  

b. HDC have been in touch with the advisor. They have given the report to the people in the pub (Buck Inn, Maunby) and they have 10 days to respond.

c. Celia wanted to send Louise Marwood a letter of gratitude as she has been remarkably good and efficient to deal with regarding the AJ1 funding. Clerk will send a letter of gratitude. 

Next meeting 7.30pm on Thursday 22nd April 2021.

Chairman Signature………………………………. Date………………………..
	    

	
	
	


